MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY MEETING OF STAPLEGROVE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON TUESDAY 23 AUGUST 2011 AT 5PM AT STAPLEGROVE VILLAGE HALL

PRESENT: Dr G Hayes (in the Chair), Mr M Clark, Mrs C Cornell, Dr T Harris, Mr J Morris, Mr D Ware, County and District Councillor Mrs E Waymouth, District Councillor Mr B Nottrodt, Mr D Greig, Taunton Deane Borough Council’s (TDBC) Parish Liaison Officer and PCSO J Routley.
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	APOLOGIES

There were no apologies for absence. 

CODE OF CONDUCT – DECLARATION OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

MINUTES

The Minutes of the annual meeting held on 17 May 2011, having been circulated, were taken as read and signed as a correct record of the proceedings.

MATTERS ARISING

Commemorative stone at Lawn Road

The Chairman reported that the stone, which would accompany the tree to be dedicated to 40 Commando, had been quarried and was at the stone engravers awaiting its inscription. When ready the Parish Council would consider what form a dedication ceremony should take.

Traffic calming measures – Manor Road 
Noted that Somerset County Council’s (SCC) traffic engineer has agreed to implement the following traffic calming measures on Manor Road: 

· remove the reflector strips along the playground wall.
· remove the centre line on the length of road outside the playground and replace this with solid edge lines on either side.  The white edge line should keep vehicles away from the wall. There were no plans to erect reflectors.

· the access to Manor Drive to be delineated by a broken edge line.

· ‘slow’ road markings and yellow bar markings at both ends to be provided.

· two signs warning of children and a playground, mounted back to back, at the end of the footpath, by the Rectory Road junction. 
Seat in Hudson Way playground

There was some doubt as to whether TDBC had undertaken the repairs it had promised to the seat near the skateboard ramp in the Hudson Way playground. The Clerk would investigate.

Rag Hill footpath

Noted that the hedge on the east side of Long Rap field had been cut but the vegetation coming through the wire fencing side on the other side was causing a problem. Agreed to organise a working party in the autumn to tackle this issue. The Clerk reported that Charlie Saville, who looked after the maintenance of the parish footpaths, was doing a good job, was enjoying working for the Parish Council and was happy to continue.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no members of the public present.

CHILDREN’S PLAYGROUND, MANOR ROAD – PLAY EQUIPMENT

The Chairman reported that a set of chains and the flat swing seat had been stolen from the playground. The theft had been reported to the police and a replacement seat and chains purchased. A claim had not been made against the Parish Council’s insurance policy as it had cost less than the £250 excess. Parishioner Trevor Cavill had subsequently fixed both sets of swings with tamper-proof bolts and a letter of thanks had been sent to him. 

     Noted that a recent inspection by the Somerset Playing Fields’ Association had highlighted a problem with the commando frame. There was a noticeable sideways movement of the frame and in view of its age the inspector was recommending it be replaced. It was agreed that the frame should only be removed if it could not be repaired. The Clerk would seek advice from several companies to see if it was worth repairing and at what cost.

POLICE MATTERS

PCSO Jason Routley reported on the low incidence of antisocial behaviour in the Staplegrove parish compared to other areas. He added that there had been a problem with youths partying on the Corkscrew Lane football pitch and causing damage. The police had stepped up their patrols in this area and it no longer appeared to be a problem.  

     Noted that the police were also patrolling Frobisher Way on a regular basis and were warning lorry drivers not to park on the pavement as they were causing an obstruction that was also causing damage to the pavement. £30 penalty tickets would be issued if necessary.

     The Chairman reported on sightings of possible drugs-related activity in Gipsy Wood, Corkscrew Lane. Jason agreed to pass on this information to colleagues and advised anyone who witnessed such activity to give dates and times to the police.

    Jason confirmed that from 19 September 2011 the Avon and Somerset Police could be contacted by calling 101. This would replace the current 0845 number, used for non-emergencies. 999 would continue to be used for emergencies. He also gave details of the Taunton West and Town Centre Team which covered the Staplegrove beat. He added that PCSO Tony Wearmouth continued to be the main PCSO contact for Staplegrove with Jason and his colleague PCSO Dave Schofield covering for him.

    Concerns were expressed that the police were not processing letters for those drivers caught speeding by Community Speed Watch (CSW) teams. Without the police undertaking this role it was feared that CSWs would become disenchanted and teams would disband. Jason agreed to report these concerns.

THE GROVE

Dead elm tree

Following a letter from Edward Liddon, Sylvarbor Consultants, stating that he had spotted a dead elm, close to the footpath, in the northern section of The Grove, the tree had been felled. The TDBC tree expert had been notified and confirmed that planning permission was not required as it was considered dangerous. The Chairman reported that one of the wooden posts in this area had been removed by someone who then fly tipped. Plans were in progress to restore the post and add another to prevent this happening again.
Information Board

The Clerk reported that Staplegrove Scout Group had indicated that they were interested in providing some artwork for a new information board for The Grove.  Ashley Gold from Notice-It Ltd, who had made the double-sided wooden notice board at the post office, had recently branched out into sign making and had indicated that he would like to provide a quote for an information board at some stage. It was hoped that by involving the scouts it would be possible to seek some grant assistance to help pay for the information board.

Access to Staplegrove House

Noted that a letter had been received from the solicitors representing the proprietor of Staplegrove House, concerning the accessway to and from the house to the A358, over land owned by the Parish Council. The letter referred to the fact that there was no formal agreement having been entered into giving the proprietor access over this land. The proprietor wished to sell his property and the purchaser’s solicitor had asked that this matter be resolved prior to the purchase. Having consulted parish councillors the Clerk had replied stating that the Parish Council was prepared to enter into an agreement provided it included the following terms:

· The agreement only applied to the accessway and did not infer that the land either side of it could be used for any purpose by the proprietors of Staplegrove House

· The accessway to be used for passing and re-passing only and not for parking on

· The proprietors of Staplegrove House to be responsible, at their own expense, for the upkeep and maintenance of the accessway and for ensuring it is safe for purpose

· The proprietors must indemnify the Parish Council against any claims whatsoever arising as a result of the usage or condition of the accessway

· Should it become necessary to terminate the agreement at any time the proprietors of Staplegrove House should, at their expense, remove the accessway and reinstate the land to the condition of that of the land either side of it.

A reply from the solicitors was awaited.

PLANNING APPLICATIONS

Noted a paper giving details of planning applications received/decisions made, since the last meeting. 

SCC  CHAIRMAN’S AWARDS FOR SERVICE TO THE COMMUNITY

A nomination for the above award was discussed and it was agreed that a form of recognition for the individual identified would be best sought from another source, which the Chairman would investigate. A second nomination was proposed by Tom Harris and was agreed for submission once a seconder, who could attend the award ceremony, was found.

PARISH WEBSITE

The Clerk reported that the software used to maintain the parish website had been discontinued in 2003. She had recently bought a new computer and was unable to use the old software on it. She would keep her old computer in operation for a while in order to keep the website going. She added that she saw this as an ideal opportunity to re-design the website and would welcome the opportunity to do this. Agreed that she should proceed on this basis and if any new software were needed the Parish Council would purchase it. 

CORRESPONDENCE

· The Clerk referred to a letter from TDBC, which she had previously emailed to parish councillors, reporting that it had published its Core Strategy 2011-2028.
· Noted a letter from the Lord Lieutenant giving details of national plans and suggestions to celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee Weekend, 2 to 5 June 2012. Michael Clark reported that the Village Hall Management Committee was discussing with the school and church, plans to hold an event to celebrate the occasion.
· A letter concerning a review of the electoral arrangements for Somerset County Council was discussed. A proposal to reduce the number of County Councillors from 58 to 55 had been submitted to the Local Government Boundary Commission.
· A copy of Avon and Somerset Police Authority’s Strategic Policing Plan 2011-2014 was noted together with an invitation to nominate a police officer or member of staff for a Community Policing Award.
· The Clerk reported that she had passed to the Village Hall secretary, a letter from Somerset Local Authorities’ Civil Contingencies Unit, seeking help in identifying buildings to be used as Emergency Rest Centres to accommodate people evacuated in an emergency. 
· Noted a letter from Leiston-cum-Sizewell concerning a proposal for new planning guidance for major developers.
· An invitation to join the RHS Britain in Bloom campaign was declined.
FINANCIAL MATTERS

Bank reconciliations

The Clerk circulated details of the bank reconciliations for May, June and July 2011, which had been checked and certified by a parishioner. 

Quarter year budget statement

Noted a reported by the Clerk giving a quarter year budget statement as at 30 June 2011. David Greig confirmed that TDBC’s maintenance grants would be available this year and would be the same amount as in previous years. With reference to the potential projects to be funded from the General Reserve, Elaine Waymouth reported that the scheme to provide a footpath from Village World, Corkscrew Lane to Whitmore Lane would not happen this year as the funding for this had to be spent in the current financial year and it would not be possible to complete this scheme in the timescale. The likely percentage of the cost of the scheme that the Parish Council would be expected to contribute was not known at this stage.

External audit of 2010/11 accounts

Noted that the external audit of the Annual Return had been completed and the closure of the audit advertised on parish notice boards. The external auditor had no comments on the Annual Return.

PAYE implementation

The Clerk reported that she had registered the Parish Council as an employer with HMRC and was now operating a PAYE system. The first payment relating to her quarter year salary had been made to HMRC, by cheque, using an emergency tax code, in the interim, until the appropriate tax code was received.

Receipts and payments since last meeting  

                                                                                                                           £

Receipts: 

Payments:

Santander – bank interest

Santander – bank interest

Taunton Deane Borough Council - precept

Santander – bank interest

Santander – bank interest

Santander – bank interest 

Santander – bank interest

Santander – bank interest

Santander – bank interest 

Broker Network Ltd – insurance premium June 2011 to June 2012 

Moore Stephens

Charlie Saville – footpath maintenance May/June 

J Peake – Clerk’s ¼ year salary & admin expenses 1/4/11- 30/6/11

HMRC – NI/PAYE Income Tax

PWLB – ½ year loan repayment

Sutcliffe Play SW – seat for swing and delivery

Arbortech PTS Ltd – fell one large dead oak in The Grove

SPFA – safety inspection

0.44

0.08

10000.00

0.09

1.22

1.16

0.09

1.08

0.09

579.83

162.00

110.00

890.34

185.60

750.81

193.25

78.00

75.00

ANY OTHER BUSINESS

· David Greig reported that the Standards Board and the Code of Conduct were to be abolished shortly. There had been no indication of what would take their place.
· The Chairman suggested that each seat that the Parish Council owned should have a volunteer who would take responsibility for cleaning it up and oiling/varnishing it from time to time. The following volunteered their services for seats at the following locations:

   Dodhill – Geoff Hayes

   Slapes – Tom Harris

   The Grove – Michael Clark

   Lawn Road – The Clerk

   Elaine Waymouth agreed to donate a tin of paint/oil.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Parish Council will be on Tuesday 15 November 2011 at 5.00 pm. A meeting of the Staplegrove Children’s Playground Trust will follow.


